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Chapter
1





Three
o'clock in the morning and there is a grey wind over the lake. I'm
wearing a blue polo shirt, unwashed, caked in donut grease and
batter. I quit my job two weeks earlier from Schroeder's Bakery - a
cozy, friendly, neighborhood pastry house. I only had to walk six
blocks to and from work, and along the way were boulevards of varied
flowering trees, birch, and red maples. The neighborhood's buildings
were of brick, mortar, and stone - all graced with creeping vines, in
all hues of green. 






I
enjoyed the regular customers, mostly elderly, that would come in to
gossip over coffee and bear claws. One older woman was particularly
endearing to me - she would always order a croissant buttered, and
two chocolate éclairs. Her eyes were grey and transparent, but
stolid and firm - she was small, and although her age must have
approached 80, her skin was soft, and her face held the prints of
youth. Her change from four one dollar bills would be two quarters,
which she would place in the fold of my right palm, and mutter
something in what I believed to be Norwegian. Our conversation,
although generally brief, would be gentle and meaningful - I would
relate my dreams from previous nights, which were regular and vided,
and she would recall her past and her many trades, crafts, lovers.
And then she would leave, without a smile. 






There
was one morning I opened up the shop, and had one buttered croissant
and two chocolate éclairs ready, as it was approaching 7am,
her normal time of arrival. The hour came, and passed, and another,
and another. I did not think much of it, as the pastries I had set
aside for her slowly stuck together in the paper bag behind the
counter. At the end of my shift, noticing the pastries that I had set
aside, the thought of her absence crossed my mind. The day, with all
of its bustle, serving coffee, ice cream cones, donuts, and éclairs
had washed over me, leaving her absence as an afterthought. 






I
didn't think too much of it as I closed and locked up the bakery that
afternoon. I did take a slightly different route home, walking down a
dead end side street, which eventually runs into a small grassy park
with swings and a baseball diamond. It was a habit of mine to carry a
flask of bourbon with me, so that if the passion would take me to
such a setting, I could easily partake in drink, settling my nerves
from the day, and life's other concerns. As I took from the bottle, I
noticed that on the far end of the park, sitting alone along the row
of taller grass, was a curious boy keeping quite still. His hair, the
only discernible feature at the distance, was red and mangy. His
figure was wispy, almost transparent from afar. At the sunset, the
sky was red with lines of purple and orange. The wind was hardly
perceptible in the trees. 






My
dreams that night were difficult to recall. Few of the images carried
over through to the waking world, but I awoke that morning feeling
drained and fatigued, as if something was inside of my body weighing
me down, or conversely, as if something essential from my body had
been taken out. To make up for the loss of energy, my coffee that
morning was extra strong, taking on a sloppy black appearance. I even
had found an old package of NoDoz caffeine pills, and I took two,
knowing quite well that the pastry shop would not rest on my account.







The
walk to work that morning was shaky and jagged, which if I reason
right, was due to my normally low intake of caffeine and my sudden
high dosage of it that morning. The grass was almost electric or
stinging in appearance, but also, I could perceive an aura about it,
which was angry but stifled. The trees were more looming, but in a
quick, repulsive way - a way in which it seemed they couldn't resist,
being much taller than me as a man, and with more diverse and
numerous limbs and appendages. The dogs, normally well-mannered and
looked after by their masters, revealed a sharpness in the teeth and
eyes, something much older and foreign to their soft pedigree. Even a
golden finch, alighting from an arched rooftop, felt more invasive
and long. All of this, I reasoned, was due to the caffeine. 






The
jaggedness of the caffeine slowly wore off as the day progressed. It
had probably dissolved into the work, into all of the donuts and
coffee and scones that were bought and eaten. Into all of the small
talk - all of the conversations about the weather, about the new
water plant, about the results of the game. But again, as the morning
before, she hadn't shown up. For four years, every day since I had
moved to this town, since the first day I got this job, she had been
here to have a buttered croissant and two chocolate éclairs. I
closed the shop that afternoon with a certain confusion and
misplacement. 






I
decided to take my flask to the park again, instead of going directly
home. My flat, although suited to my nature and habits, was quite
lonely. My neighbors were all either married or professional, and
even though I had lived in the flat for nearly four years, I didn't
know a single person in my building to any degree of intimacy. There
was one lady, 20-something, attractive in a garish way, that lived
across the hall from me - but, our conversations were so one sided,
with her dominating the flow and content in such an overbearing
manner, that I could never allow myself to invite her in. On one
circumstance, when there was some vandalism going on in the building,
she made it a point to salute the police in their efforts to catch
the vandals, and that she felt the better and safer for it. This
constricted my initial physical impulses towards her, and gave me a
concrete ground for shunning. 






Again
at the park, my mind was teetering between thoughts of home, my
actual home, which I left out of an intelligent boredom and
curiosity. Seeking something fresh and new, I arrived at
Longstonport, ME by way of a kind waitress at a diner in Gary, IN who
had grown up there. After ordering a chicken pot pie, and a side of
hash browns and eggs, she seemed quite intrigued by my simple and
naive demeanor. So interested, in fact, that we did make love later
that evening at her apartment, which was furnished in such an exotic
fashion - with, what I could tell, authentic articles from the Papua
New Guinea, Samoa, and Bali. The woods, straw, dyes, and bones that
formed the structure of these objects were chilling and arousing.
Lying next to her in bed, breathing softly, I asked her most
respectfully how she acquired these relics - and she replied curtly
that her uncle was in the war, with nothing more said. Back home, I
would have never encountered such a woman or such exotic articles -
rather, home seemed trapped forever in the same loop and routine, and
this is the very reason why I traveled. 






The
parks here were greener, more lush, almost as if there was a thick
green padding that rose above even the grasses, shrubs, and trees,
and extended another few feet above the earth, an aura. They were
also more abundant, and seemingly transient, as in my wanderings of
the town I continually discovered disheveled, unkempt parks in new
places and on new streets. It almost seemed as if the town engineers
and park planners would conspire in the night, drafting and erecting
new parks, which had the character of roughly two centuries of use
and history. 






Drinking
my whiskey, I found a refuge of tall red maples in a small clearing.
Night was approaching, but since the next day was my day off from the
bakery, I felt an acute desire to sleep with the trees and under the
stars, something I hadn't really done in this town, but was a pastime
of mine to do back home. Feeling the strength of the bourbon, I found
a soft spot on the ground, and covered up only with a blanket of
stars.  






My
dreams that night were mossy and fecund, giving birth to feelings
that were foreign, and more jarring and intense, to any others I've
ever felt. The dreams were diverse and great in number, like a
garland of flowers, one dream leading to the next, with this subtle
string underlying them all. Each bloomed, and at its climax it would
wilt, with another to follow - yes, each a new budding, but still
containing remnants of the preceding dream. To characterize these
dreams is still to this day a difficult task, first for the profound
emotional affect they produced, and also the strange imagery and
physical effects that I experienced when I awoke. Through the night I
encountered a strange being, which, at times appeared as a ferocious
monster, at times as various animals, and still at other times as the
most loveliest girl. At once its face would be of fire, its legs
copper and cow dung - then, in a turn, its shape would be a dog,
mule, hippopotamus - and then, most surprisingly, I would see the
lady from the pastry shop, with grey eyes. Without any control of my
body, being paralyzed and in shock, she pounced on me, scratching my
face, pulling out my beard hairs, and biting my nipples, drawing
blood and other strange liquids, which I felt as some kind of
'essence'. Under mental protest, but with no physical capacity to
defend myself in this lucid dream state, we shifted from one position
to the next, and under each sway and thrust there would be before me
a banner of transforming scenes - decrepit and dank warehouses, quiet
untouched meadows, planets of ice, ethereal colors and sounds. I
orgasmed repeatedly, and after four or five climaxes, my body shook
with vehemence - pools of fluid collected around me, and under its
various guises, this being lapped them all up with its tongue, and
then disappeared. I awoke where I had passed out the night before,
among the tall red maples - but, I was completely stripped of my
belongings and clothing, and found myself naked with open wounds. The
sun was indicating noon.





Chapter
two





I
find myself under a long bush, or rather a series of bushes and
shrubs that extends past the long side of a red brick building. I
come here to find bugs that shy from the gaze of the world, where the
soles of shoes and the sprays of chemical do not reach. Variegated
spiders, rollie pollies, ants both green and red, beetles,
dragonflies, stick bugs, and yes even chameleons and geckos I found
here. Once, on a bright Thursday morning, digging its way up was a
(some kind of) mole. I named him Barrim, a name that to me had no
meaning. 






It's
not as if there was only one retreat of bushes and shrubs in which I
found solace. Growing up, all of the schools, historic homes,
stadiums, and bathhouses were lined with them. Each was like its own
sphere, with its own system of rules, governances, mores, and
routines. There was the line of shrubs by Ms. Crallory's home, a
house located in the center of the historic Athens Ward district,
where there was no apparent hierarchy amongst the ants, stick bugs,
or dragonfly. Even the nefarious earwig, normally an outcaste in bug
life, participated fully in the daily workings of this shrubbery. One
could find the earwig going about its day, with pebble or small
morsel in pincer, wriggling its antennae in the most virulent of
fashions. Above that earwig, flapping and buzzing industriously would
be the common housefly, scouting the land for foodstuff. 






When
I would enter these insect societies, being a fair child of nine
years, one would expect almost instantaneous rejection - maybe from
fear of a disruption by a non-insect invader, or possibly due to the
sheer size of my body relative to theirs. But, on the contrary, I
found that every time I wiggled my way under these shrubs and hedges,
I would be immediately welcomed with the most festive gifts and
gestures. The bees, flying ants, dragonflies, moths, and gnats would
join together in complicated rhythms and confounding geometries.
Swooping down in their forms, they would encircle large dancing
processions of dung beetles, centipedes, and caterpillars swaying,
rising and falling to the sweet chirps of many species of crickets.
The ants and rollie pollies, lined up for several meters, marched
offerings of bread crumbs, sunflower seeds, and small globules of
sugar to my waiting tongue. To reciprocate their generosity, I would
bring portions of my sack lunch from school, which would be well
received and stored in great tunnels, which to me resembled our
granaries. I noticed that they particularly enjoyed my mother's
peanut butter and marshmallow sandwiches, which I gladly offered, as
they would upset my stomach with their sweetness.





As
the insects grew accustomed to my presence, and knowledge of my
generosity and respect passed from shrub to shrub throughout the
town, I began a series of initiations with the insects that I will
recount below. They would request that I come three nights before a
full Moon, during the hour of the moth, which approximates our
witching hour, or midnight. They insisted that I wear loose fitting
garments, made of pure red silk, and wear no deodorants, sprays, or
colognes. I was to bring the carcass of a dead bird, of indeterminate
species, but was to be acquired by killing it with my own hands.
Along with the bird, I was instructed to carry a small pouch of rice,
which to the insects was a sacred emblem of borrowed life, and its
deeper significances would require a much longer story to fully
detail. 






With
all the articles in order and in hand, and the time auspicious, the
rite began. Initially the insects of the earth - the earthworms, dung
beetles, rollie pollies, ants, termites, and night crawlers - formed
several series of concentric circles, spiraling over the whole ground
beneath the shrub. They seemed to follow a pattern of light and sound
given by the fireflies and crickets. From above, lined formations of
butterflies and moths dropped yellow spores onto the circles, which
increased the speed and movement of the dance. This continued for
some moments, as a retinue of hundreds of stick bugs, praying
mantises, and millipedes carried offerings on their backs and arms -
it appeared that the food was carried in the discarded shells of
snails, which I had learned was an all-pervading taboo. The crickets
and fireflies ceased their show, and all of the insects feasted on
the smorgasbord that lay amongst us. I was instructed to lay down,
mouth open and eyes closed, and hand over my pouch of rice to the
fire ants. Each fire ant took a grain of the rice, and stood on the
backs of this strange green and yellow leaf bug, and they formed a
line, marching one by one into my mouth. Almost instantaneously, my
cranium seemed alight with a resonant hum. My nose hairs crinkled,
and my eyebrows swayed to the movements of this strange rite. At its
completion, I felt as if I was one of them. 


